Thomas P. Infusino

P.O. Box 792

Pine Grove, CA 95665

(209) 295-5302

tomi@volcano.net
9/11/13
Calaveras County Board of Supervisors
C/o Calaveras County Planning Department

891 Mountain Ranch Road

San Andreas, CA 95249

RE:     Agreement with Staff Report Recommendation for the Crazy Horse Estates Project on your Agenda for 9-12-13.  

Dear Supervisors:

My name is Tom Infusino, and I am submitting these comments on behalf of the Calaveras Planning Coalition.  
The CPC is a group of community organizations and individuals who want a healthy and sustainable future for Calaveras County.  We believe that public participation is critical to a successful planning process.  United behind eleven land use and development principles, we seek to balance the conservation of local agricultural, natural and historic resources, with the need to provide jobs, housing, safety, and services.  

The choice before the Board is to uphold the Planning Commission’s unanimous decision to deny the project because of its inconsistency with the general plan provisions that are the basis for a court order validating the 1996 General Plan, or to direct the Planning Department to continue to spend time processes a project that the applicant refuses to conform to the 1996 General Plan.  The Coalition agrees with many of the observations in the staff report, with the recommendation of the staff report, and with the proposed findings in the staff report for the Crazy Horse Estates Project.  Overall, we agree that, in the absence of a mechanism for road improvements on Pool Station Road, the project must be denied.  It makes no sense to spend more time and money processing a project that cannot be approved.  There are too many other projects that can be approved that should get the Planning Department’s attention.  

Most of the reasons for our position are listed in the comment letter we sent to the Planning Commission on 8/8/13.  A copy of that letter was provided in your board packet for this appeal hearing.  After reviewing the appeal letter and the board packet, we have the following additional comments.  

 1) The legal analysis in the staff report is correct regarding the requirement to deny a project that is inconsistent with the 1996 General Plan.  

Staff is correct in its interpretation of the laws regarding general plan inconsistency on pages 3 and 4 of the staff report.  The County cannot lawfully approve a project that is inconsistent with a specific, fundamental, and mandatory provision of the 1996 General Plan.  

2) Staff is correct that the Highway Capacity Manual can be relied upon as substantial evidence to support the Board’s finding that the project is not consistent with the 1996 General Plan. 

The appeal first takes issue with the validity of the County’s level of service analysis.  (Appeal, Item 1.) 
The Board’s findings of fact must be supported by substantial evidence in the record.  Substantial evidence includes relevant information and reasonable inferences from this information.  Expert opinion based upon relevant information constitutes substantial evidence.  

Contrary to the assertion in the appeal, the County Board of Supervisors is not required to pre-approve specific analytical methodologies used to generate the substantial evidence that supports its findings.  (Staff Report, p. 6.)  For example, on a regular basis outside contractors use a great variety of analytical tools in environmental impact reports prepared for the County.  The Board of Supervisors then routinely uses the information generated in those documents to support its findings of fact.  There is no need for the Board of Supervisors to pre-approve analytical methods.        

The appeal takes issue with the validity of the level of service methodology used by the County.  The staff report indicates that the Public Works Department uses the Highway Capacity Manual to assess roadway level of service.  I have a degree in planning and a law degree.  I have worked on transportation planning issues in the Sierra Nevada foothills for over twenty years; from as far north as Grass Valley to as far south as Mariposa.  I have observed roadway level of service standards used by cities, counties, and Caltrans throughout this region, as a means of land use and transportation planning.  
The appellant goes on to suggest that the Highway Capacity manual cannot be applied to Pool Station Road, since it is not designated as a highway by the County.  (Appeal, Item 2.)  I have seen the Highway Capacity Manual applied in other counties as the standard methodology for calculating level of service on roadways like Pool Station Road.  It is a legitimate tool for Calaveras County to use in implementing its Circulation Element.
3) The General Plan Update will do a better job of getting the relevant planning documents into one place.  

We agree with the appellant’s implication that the 1996 General Plan could do a better job of referencing the documents it relies upon, and including them in convenient appendices.  This is neither a new criticism of the 1996 General Plan, nor a new proposal for the next general plan.  This issue was mentioned in the Mintier Report analyzing the adequacy of the 1996 General Plan.  (Mintier, Calaveras County General Plan Evaluation, 10-12-2006, pp. 21, 22, 25, 31, 32, 39, hereby incorporated by reference in its entirety  into the administrative record.)  The Planning Department and its consultants are trying to do a better job of getting the relevant planning documents in one place in the General Plan Update.  We at the CPC support this effort.  

4) Staff is correct that a project with a nexus to a flaw in the 1996 General Plan cannot be approved. 
The appellant finally argues that the project should be approved because it is caught up in a flaw in the 1996 General Plan.  The appellant should be careful what he wishes for.  The staff report is correct in its legal analysis that a project with a nexus to a legal flaw in the 1996 General Plan Update cannot be approved.  As the CPC and CSERC have consistently pointed out in many comments to the County since early in the General Plan Update process, land use law allows approval of only those projects that are consistent with the existing general plan, and that do not have a nexus to the legally substandard aspects of the general plan.  (Neighborhood Action Group v. County of Calaveras (1984) 156 Cal.App.3d 1176; Garat v. City of Riverside (1991) 2 Cal.App.4th 259; For example, see CPC comments to Joint BOS/PC on GPU process, 4/24/07, p. 5, hereby incorporated by reference in its entirety into the administrative record.)  Thus, if the appellant is correct, and there is a legally fatal incompatibility between the Land Use Element and the Circulation Element, then the County cannot approve his project under the 1996 General Plan. 
5) The County should avoid violating the provisions of the 1996 General Plan that form the basis for the court order discharging the writ of mandate in Concerned Citizens.   

The staff report indicates that the court ordered the discharge of the writ of mandate in Concerned Citizens based upon the changes made to the Circulation Element to limit land use development along roads with level of service D, E, and F.  If the Board of Supervisors approved the Crazy Horse project under the 1996 General Plan, the Board could be considered in violation of the writ issued in Concerned Citizens.  A party with standing could make an immediate motion to the court for enforcement of the writ.  If the violation persists, the court can make “any orders necessary and proper for the complete enforcement of the writ.”  Penalties could include fines, and/or imprisonment until the writ is obeyed.  (CCP, Sec. 1097.)   In addition, the Court could consider new conditions for discharging the writ that could more severely limit the County’s project approval authority.  For example, when the 1996 General Plan was ruled inadequate in El Dorado County, the court suspended the County’s authority to approve new residential subdivisions pending completion of a valid general plan.  
In recent years, the Planning Department, with the cooperation of the good people of Calaveras County, has made great strides in eliminating the project review backlog, in promptly processing and approving over-the-counter projects, and in moving the General Plan Update forward.  In addition, the Planning Department has judiciously recommended the denial of a select few projects that could get the county in the kind of legal trouble that would prevent this sort of progress from continuing.  The staff report correctly puts this project in that category.  The risk is simply not worth adding two additional parcels onto this project.        

6) The County should not approve projects likely to be inconsistent with the General Plan Update. 

State law encourages local governments to ensure that project approvals during a general plan update will be consistent with the future general plan.  (Government Code, Section 65361.)  The proposed project is not consistent with the proposed land use map for the General Plan Update.  That map is trying to more closely correlate land use designations with limitations of the Circulation Element, to avoid the very confusion experienced by the appellant.  That map designates the project area Resource Production, with a density 40—160 acre/dwelling unit.  In addition, the draft San Andreas Community Plan includes policies to encourage development in the core area, and to preserve existing large lots and ranches outside of that core.  This makes the Land Use Element more consistent with the County’s “Right to Farm” provisions.  In short, this project is unlikely to be consistent with the future general plan.  It is unclear to us at this time how the project could address these additional challenges.           
 7) Improving Pool Station Road remains an option to solve one of the project’s problems.

As the staff report indicates, the 1996 General Plan does provide solutions to the level of service problem.  If the County intends to form a benefit basin to make the necessary improvements to Pool Station Road, and the project applicant is willing to pay into that benefit basin, then the level of service problem can be solved.  Similarly, if the County were to find state or federal funding to make the needed road improvements, then the level of service problem could be solved.  If the Board of Supervisors wants to approve this or similar projects, it should do so legitimately, by solving the road problems that stand in their way.  
8) Updating the general plan to conform to the state guidelines must remain a priority. 

We at the CPC agree with the appellant’s implication that updating the general plan to conform to the state guidelines must remain a priority for the County.  We have been working on this effort for over seven and a half years.  
Unfortunately, with the recent resignation of yet another Planning Director, we expect that completion of the General Plan Update will be delayed.  We encourage the County to give more job security to the next Planning Director, so that he or she will not have to fear losing the job simply for doing it well.  

Thank you for your careful review of this project. 
Sincerely, 
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Thomas P. Infusino, Facilitator

Calaveras Planning Coalition               
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